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When:	 	 7:00 pm  
		  Monday, April 3, 2017 
Where:		  Griffin School 
		  5001 Evans Avenue
Note:	 HPNA meetings usually take place on 
the first Monday of each month.

HPNA General Meeting  
Agenda for April 3

	 Presentation about the new Senior 
Living Center under construction at 
the Triangle by Lynn Wallace, Senior 
Vice President of Sales

	 Presentation about Speedway 
Bike Lane by Alison Mills, P.E., 
Active Transportation and Street 
Design Division, City of Austin 
Transportation Department

	 Announcements 

See You There!

Continued on page 14Continued on page 11

Resting in Peace
(Special thanks to Audrey Bunting and her staff at the Austin History Center without whose help this 
article would not have been possible.)

It is not against the law in Texas to bury people on 
your property. This fact came to light recently during 

the processing of 
an application for a 
construction permit on 
the vacant lot between 
4205 and 4209 Avenue F.

During a routine check with 
the Historical Commission, it 
turned out that a number of 
historical personages are in-
terred at this site. It also came 
to light that a minor Victorian 
masterpiece used to stand 
where the two houses at 4201 
and 4205 Avenue F now stand. 

The house belonged to Pierre Gaigneux, a native of Clermont-Fer-
rand, France, who emigrated to Austin in the mid-1880s with his sister 
Belle. Although not formally trained as an architect, polymath Gaigneux 
designed the house himself.

Pierre was seen as a young man of great promise when he arrived 
here. His friends and admirers spoke of his great intelligence, erudition, 
musical talent and charm. There was talk in political circles that he was 
destined for high office, perhaps even the governor’s mansion. 

As it turned out, he advanced no higher than assistant postmas-
ter. This was widely attributed to his devotion to his sister who ran a 
“house” on W. 10th street. According to a handbill in the city archives, 
the establishment featured “the prettiest girls between the Sabine and 
the Rio Grande.”

Between the years of 1889 and 1903, when Belle died of tuberculosis, 
her house was mentioned over a dozen times in the Austin American, 
almost always concerning incidents tinged with scandal. 

 In 1890, Josephine Baxter, one of the entertainers at Belle’s establish-
ment, was found dead in her room from an overdose of laudanum. A 
group of leading citizens demanded an inquiry, with the aim of shutting 
down the house. Belle’s comment, quoted in the Austin American, was 
“Stuff happens.” According to staff at the Austin History Center, this is 

The Gaigneux House at 4201 Avenue F

Egg Scramble Time

Spring has sprung, and we all 
know what that means:  the Egg 

Scramble Bunny is on the prowl! 
Or should we say, on the hop? In 
either case, we know where he’s 
headed – to our annual Hyde Park 
Egg Scramble at Shipe Park! He’s 
looking forward, like the rest of 
us, to an exciting morning of egg 
scrambling, egg-and-spoon rac-
es, egg tosses, balloon animals, 
bouncing in the bounce house, 
face painting, and – new this year 
– egg-themed crafts. Set aside Sat-
urday, April 15, 10:30 to 12:30, 
for this annual HPNA event. It’s 
open to everyone in the neighbor-
hood and it’s always a fun event, 
whether you’re a kid doing the 
scrambling or an adult watching 
from the sidelines. 

So what, you ask, is an egg 
scramble? Basically, it’s a tradi-
tional Easter egg hunt. In the case 
of this hunt, if your child is going 
to participate, we ask you to pro-
vide the eggs for your child’s age 
group. Just drop off a dozen plas-
tic eggs filled with age-appropriate 
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From the Desk of the Co-Presidents

Pecan Press
The Pecan Press is published monthly by the  

Hyde Park Neighborhood Association in Austin, Texas.
Advertusing deadline: 15th of the month preceding publication. 

Editorial deadline: 10th of the month preceding publication.
Editor 

Lorre Weidlich  pecanpress@austinhydepark.org
Poetry Editor 

Charlotte Herzele  herzele@gmail.com
Photo Editor 
Lizzie Chen

Puzzle Editor 
Steve Bratteng
Kid’s Corner 

(unfilled)
Production Manager & Advertising Director 

Robert M. Farr, 731-0617, rudeboy.robbo@gmail.com 
Payments for Ads  

HPNA, P.O. Box 49427, Austin, TX 78765
Distribution Coordinator 

Rimas Remeza, 4105 Ave. F, 371-3158, rimasx@yahoo.com
Area Coordinators

N of 45th/W of Duval  
 • Rosa Maria Lopez Reed ...........   elsalvadorchrist@yahoo.com
N of 45th/E of Duval  
 • Jay Gerard & Carrie Laughlin ...................................... 371-1546
S of 45th/W of Speedway  
 • Joanna Fitzgerald........................ joannafitzgerald@icloud.com
S of 45th/E of Speedway  
 • Martha Campbell............................................................ 452-2815

Hyde Park 
Neighborhood 

Association
P. O. Box 49427 • Austin, TX 78765

www.austinhydepark.org
— HPNA Officers & Steering Committee —

Co-Presidents 
• Kevin Heyburn ....................................  kmheyburn@gmail.com 
• Reid Long...................................................  reid.long@gmail.com
Co-Vice Presidents 
• Kathy Lawrence................................  mail@kathylawrence.com 
• Betsy Clubine.......................................betsyclubine@gmail.com
Co-Secretaries • Artie Gold • Susan Marshall
Treasurer • PO Box 49427, Austin, TX 78765 
• Susanna Walker................................. suzwalkercpa@gmail.com
Additional Steering Committee Members:  
• Sharon Brown • Joan Burnham • Sarah Cook • Mark 
Fishman • Paula Rhodes • Dorothy Richter • Lorre Weidlich • 
Karin Wilkins •

— HPNA Committees & Task Forces —
AISD • Anne Hebert, anne@annehebert.com 
Alley Coordinator • Carol Burton, sky2wash@austin.rr.com
ASH (joint HPNA-CT committee) • John Williams, 
jawilli@grandecom.net
Austin Neighborhoods Council Rep. • (unfilled)
Beautification • Robin Burch, robinburch@gmail.com 
(903) 780-5275
Church-Neighborhood Liaison • Kathy Lawrence, mail@
kathylawrence.com 
CodeNEXT (joint HPNA-CT committee) • (unfilled) 
Crime & Safety • Carol Welder, cjwelder@msn.com  
	 • Kristen Remeza, kremeza@yahoo.com
Development Review • David Conner, daypaycon@yahoo.com
Finance • David Conner, daypaycon@yahoo.com
Flooding • (unfilled)
Graffiti Patrol • Lisa Harris, ljharrisus@yahoo.com 
420-0652 
Homes Tour • Carolyn Grimes, cgrimes@cbunited.com
Membership • Sharon Brown, donsharon4213@sbcglobal.net  
	 • Karen Saadeh, kdmatthis@gmail.com
Neighborhood Planning • Karen McGraw, mcgrawka@earthlink.net
Neighborhood Outreach & Communications • Sharon Brown, 
donsharon4213@sbcglobal.net  
Parks & Public Space • Mark Fishman, mlfishman@gmail.com
Social • Sarah Cook, cooksicle@gmail.com
Social Media Coordinator • Ellie Hanlon,  
ellie.hanlon@gmail.com
Tree Preservation • John Walewski, jwalewski@civil.tamu.edu
Website • Michael Crider, online@austinhydepark.org
Zoning • Dorothy Richter, 3901 Ave. G 452-5117

Shipe Pool and Shipe Park

Last month we received both good news and bad news about Shipe Pool. First, the bad news. It appears that 
Shipe Pool will not be opening this summer as originally planned. The pool was scheduled for major repair 

and redesign over a two year period, and the initial plan was to keep the pool open this summer and begin 
work on renovation in the fall after the season closes. However, due to unexpected problems discovered by the 
health department, including massive leaking and hazards associated with the pool drains, the city Parks and 
Recreation Department has determined that it is not possible to open the pool this summer without first doing 
expensive repairs. Those repairs would be short-term, because the whole pool will shortly be replaced with the 
new design, and the cost of those repairs represents a significant portion of the annual maintenance budget for 
the Aquatics department. 

Additionally, the health de-
partment is also insisting that new 
fences be placed around the pools 
and that, in addition to lifeguards, 
a gate keeper be hired to staff the 
pool. We are unsure why these 
two requirements are just now be-
ing raised, given that there have 
been no changes in the underlying 
health code. We will continue to in-
vestigate these requirements and 
report back to the neighborhood as 
we learn more.

There is some good news about 
Shipe Pool. The latest pool design 
reduces the number of bathrooms 
to be built inside the pool fence. 
That will free up space around the 
pool deck and give swimmers a 
better view of the Ney Museum. 
As a replacement, some of the park 
money will be used to improve the 

bathrooms in the log cabin out-
side the pool gate, which, we are 
told, will be available year round 
for patrons of Shipe Park. Perhaps 
HPNA and other neighborhood 
groups can partner with the City to 
restore the log cabin itself.

HPNA has always been a sup-
porter of Shipe Park. Last month, 
there was another successful Its 
My Park! Day (IMPD), with neigh-
bors and friends helping to clean 
and refurbish the park. We want to 
thank Mark Fishman, the HPNA 
Parks and Public Space Chair, for 
taking the lead on IMPD. We also 
want to thank the IMPD organiz-
ers: Lisa Harris, Alison Young, 
Adam Wilson, Leila Levinson, 
Summer Seibert, Jill Nokes, and 
Jack Nokes. Our thanks to Quack’s 
for providing an amazing, free as-
sortment of drinks and pastries. 
Even though the weather put a 
damper on a few things, such as 
painting and graffiti removal, ev-
erything else managed to get done, 
with about 100 folks participating 
in this annual event. 
Ridgetop Elementary

Last month we received the 
great news that Ridgetop Elemen-
tary is no longer on the AISD list 
of schools to be closed. This news 
comes as a great relief for par-
ents and children in North Hyde 
Park. Earlier in March, HPNA had 
passed a resolution in support of 
keeping the school open, and we 
received a lot of input from folks 

in and outside of Hyde Park about 
how important Ridgetop is for 
children all over the city. We will 
continue to work with those resi-
dents to help provide the support 

Continued on page 10
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Name_______________________________________________________________Phone_______________________________
Address_________________________________________________________________________________________________
           Notify me by email of HPNA meetings & events  __________________________________________________________

Dues per Person Standard - $5/yr.
Senior - $1/yr.

New Member
Renewing Member

Check
Cash

Date_______________
Amount____________

Mailing Address:
	 HPNA Membership
	 P.O. Box 49427
	 Austin, Texas 78765
Make checks payable to HPNA.

Hyde Park Neighborhood Association Membership Form

Membership Information Submission Information
• Membership in HPNA is open to all residents 18 years or older residing 
within the boundaries of Hyde Park or within 300 feet of its boundaries.

• All memberships expire on September 30th of each year.

• New members and members who lapse in dues for over six months are 
eligible to vote at HPNA meetings 30 days after receipt of dues.

• Membership dues can be paid in several ways: By signing up at an 
HPNA meeting or event, by mailing in the membership form, or by 
joining online using PayPal. To pay online, go to www.austinhydepark.
org and click on the Join Now button. Dues paid online are $6.

• Send your articles, letters, and photos by the 10th of each 
month to Lorre Weidlich at lweidlich@grandecom.net.

	 Opinion articles & letters to the editor must not exceed 500 
words.

• Send your poems to Charlotte Herzele at herzele@gmail.com.

	 All poems, even if written under a pen name, must include a name 
and contact information for identification and verification purposes.

Continued on page 15

Shipe Pool Update

On Monday, March 6, the Austin Parks 
and Recreation Department hosted a 

public forum at the Griffin School to provide 
an update on Shipe Pool. Construction 
drawings for the new pool will be finalized at 
the end of March, with the goal of breaking 
ground in October or November, 2017. 

As part of the design and construction project, the 
bathrooms in the historic log cabin will be brought to 
current ADA standards to ensure that the pool meets 
the number of fixture required by City code. This in-
novative solution allows for more green space within 
the pool enclosure and gives park patrons access to 
upgraded, ADA-compliant facilities throughout the 
year. Unfortunately, the original budget did not in-
clude work outside the pool area. PARD has not 
identified funds to address the log cabin. At this time, 
any desired repair work will need to be funded by 
Friends of Shipe Park and HPNA. Pool project archi-
tects are looking at project requirements, but the total 
costs of the renovation have not yet been determined.

Park staff also presented several key site consid-
erations, including forensic findings about the post 
oak tree west of the pool. After extensive core test-
ing and analysis of the tree, representatives of the 
City Forestry Department and PARD forestry deter-
mined that the tree is dying and poses a public health 
hazard. PARD staff is open to the community to pre-
serve wood from the tree to potentially construct park 
benches. 

Austin Pilots Extended Outdoor 
Music Hours along Red River 
City Seeks Neighborhood Input

On May 1, the City of Austin will launch a 
six-month pilot of extended music hours 

in the Red River Cultural District, between 
7th and 10th Streets. 

During the pilot, outdoor live music curfews will 
be extended from 11 pm to midnight on Thursdays 
and from midnight to 1 am on Fridays and Saturdays 
for five local venues: the Empire Control Room and 
Garage, Cheer up Charlie’s, the Mohawk, Sidewinder, 
and Stubbs BBQ. 

The city will be collecting data to determine 
whether the extended hours benefit local venues and 
musicians and the impact of the pilot on homes, ho-
tels, and businesses near the affected area. As part of 
this effort, the Economic Development Division will 
be placing sound monitors in potentially affected 
neighborhoods, including Hyde Park. 

Alex Lopez, deputy director of the Economic De-
velopment Department for the City of Austin, has 
asked the HPNA for help locating sites where these 
monitors should be placed in our neighborhood. If 
you have suggestions, please contact HPNA Steering 
Committee Member, Joan Burnham, at jgiburnham@
gmail.com. The City will also be setting up a special 
hotline for Red River Cultural District noise com-
plaints. The number will be published in the May 
edition of the Pecan Press and distributed on the 
neighborhood Yahoo group.

— Betsy Clubine

http://www.austinhydepark.org
http://www.austinhydepark.org
mailto:lweidlich@grandecom.net
mailto:jgiburnham@gmail.com
mailto:jgiburnham@gmail.com
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Kevin Heyburn, co-President, brought us the 
news that Steering Committee Member-For-Life Dor-
othy Richter (who recently turned 95) is back at home 
continuing to recover. We signed cards for her that 
wished her the best of health.

Lorre Weidlich shared the draft of a letter to be 
sent to Mayor Adler concerning CodeNEXT.

• Kevin Heyburn offered that he had seen Mayor 
Adler at a meeting of the Austin Neighborhoods 
Council and on that occasion the Mayor volun-
teered to speak at an HPNA General Meeting. 
In response to this, a friendly amendment to 
the letter was proposed, stating that we offered 
the Mayor “friendly welcome to appear before 
HPNA.”

• The major issues seen with CodeNEXT are the fact 
that there are significant mismatches between it 
and existing neighborhood plans (which would 
theoretically remain in force) and the fact that 
middle-class housing would continue to be lost as 
newer housing stock replaces older stock.

• As amended, the proposal to send the letter 
passed with 24 votes in favor, 1 opposed, and no 
abstentions.
The meeting continued with Lorre Weidlich pre-

senting a resolution supporting the recommendations 
of the Flood Mitigation Task Force (available in last 
month’s Pecan Press). This proposal passed with 25 
votes in favor, none opposed, and no abstentions.

The proposal regarding a proposed letter to the 
parole board about the convicted perpetrator of the 
stabbing on Speedway last year was postponed.

Kevin Heyburn presented a report and resolution 
about the possible closure of Ridgetop Elementary 
School (again, available in last month’s Pecan Press). 
He attended last month‘s FABPAC meeting, which 
had a large attendance that supported maintaining 
Ridgetop as a school and not consolidating it with Ri-
ley Elementary. Kathie Tovo, our representative on the 
City Council, also attended the meeting. We learned 
the following:

Reid Long, co-President, called the meeting 
to order at 7:06 pm.

Betsy Clubine provided the following updates:
The City of Austin is piloting an extension of the 

hours during which outdoor live music can be pre-
sented in the Red River area (between 7th and 11th 
Street), extending the time from 11 pm to midnight 
during the week and until 1 am on weekends. This 
will begin in May. Monitoring devices will be set up 
in various neighborhoods, including Hyde Park, to 
see how the sound travels and whether it presents a 
problem. Any excessive noise resulting from the pro-
gram should be reported to 311. The City’s intent with 
this program is to determine if the extra hours pro-
vide a benefit for (often struggling) music venues and 
(always struggling) musicians. Hotels located down-
town, particularly those serving the Convention 
Center, have opposed this program.

The reconstruction plans for Shipe Pool are mov-
ing forward. As the City will be able to count the 
existing bathrooms in the log cabin (in an upgrad-
ed form) against the current requirements, it will not 
need to build quite as much new bathroom space as 
originally thought. This will enable leaving a bit more 
of the space along Avenue G open to maintain the 
view of the Ney Museum from the pool area. 

Now the bad news:
• The large post oak by the log cabin has reached 

the end of its life and will have to be taken down. 
There is a plan to use wood from it for benches 
to honor its service to the countless children who 
have climbed and sat upon it over its many de-
cades.

• New interpretations of health department codes 
make it necessary to add height to all the pool 
fences for security purposes.

• New interpretations of health department codes 
require having a gatekeeper at each pool entrance 
or exit.

• New interpretations of health department codes 
have determined that the drains in the pool are 
too far apart and could be hazardous.

• In addition, the pool is leaking 35,000 gallons of 
water a day.

• Remediation of these items would cost approx-
imately $108,000. Considering that the entire 
budget for running all the city pools for the season 
is approximately $900,000, this likely means that 
the pool will not be open this summer.

• If all goes well, the pool could be ready for the 
2018 season. 

HPNA General Meeting 
Minutes: March 6, 2017 

Continued on page 7

		   April
	 2	 — Short Short Fiction Festival at the Ney Museum
	 3	 — HPNA Meeting
	 6	 —DRC Meeting
	 10	 — Steering Committee Meeting
	 14	 — Recycling Pickup
	 25	 — Contact Team Meeting
	 28	 — Recycling Pickup
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Here is a rare chance to 
own an Historic Land-
mark in Central Austin 
near the UT campus. 
Designed by architect 
Hugo Kuehne, the 1928 
Cox-Craddock house 
has almost all its origi-
nal features intact. Set 
on 3/4 acre on the 
banks of Waller Creek, 
and surrounded by 
majestic live oak trees, 
the house has 3500sf of 
living area with 4 bed-
rooms,2.5 baths, spa-
cious living and dining 
rooms, library and 
sleeping porches. 

    Offered at $1.75m.        
    Appointment only.  

Rooted in results.

Find the Austin home you love at SEEDpropertygroup.com

TAMMY YOUNG
Owner,  Broker
GRI ,  P latinum Top 50

tammy@seedpropertygroup.com
512·695·6940 c

Your Hyde Park Neighbor. I live here. I work here.

5405 Avenue F  ·  $628,000
4 beds · 2 baths · 2131 sq ft

509 E. 43rd St.  · $620,000
3 beds · 2 baths + 1/1 Studio · 1814 sq ft

SOLD SOLD

11409 Charred Oak Dr.  · $399,900
4 beds · 3 baths · 2200 sq ft



Pecan Press — April 2017 — Page 7 

Join Us at Our
New Location

a church of central austinites
for central austinites

3908 avenue b
meets in baker school in hyde park

service time: sundays @ 10:45am
www.midtownaustin.org

love        serve        austin

A Registered Investment Advisor Providing Fiduciary Level Planning, Advice 
& Asset Management Services  

Serving Hyde Park for 24 Years 

Did you know that we are available to speak to your  
professional group, office, or organization? 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Some of our most popular topics include: 
“College, Credit Cards, & Cutting the Cord—The thinking parents guide to  

managing your kids through college” 
 

“Teaching Your Kids / Grandkids About Money” 
 

“Leaving a Lasting Legacy” 

www.lsggroup.com 

Contact us at 512-458-2517 if you are interested in scheduling one of our  
talented speakers for an upcoming event! 

• The recommendation to close Ridgetop came from 
a consultant hired to find possible efficiencies, not 
from the AISD Board itself.

• In support of our recommendation to maintain the 
school, it was suggested that we canvass that part 
of the neighborhood to see how many young chil-
dren – possible future attendees – live there.

• The general consensus at the meeting was that 
smaller schools are more effective. In addition, the 
dual-language program has been highly regarded. 
Although the dual-language program would con-
tinue at Riley, it would not be the whole school.

• The current status is that FABPAC has provided 
initial comment to the AISD Board, which is seek-
ing a new bond initiative this summer. It will be 
the Board that has the final say.

• This proposal passed 25 votes in favor, none op-
posed, and 1 abstention. 
Reid Long then presented a report about the pro-

posed bicycle lanes for Speedway between 38th Street 
and 45th Street; this proposal is in conjunction with 
the planned resurfacing of the street later this year. 
Currently, the city is doing engineering studies and 
finalizing the actual proposal. Some questions and 
concerns arose:

Some trees have green ribbons on them. Why? 
Those are trees that would need to be trimmed. Clear-
ance needs to be 14’ over bike lanes as opposed to 9’ 
over sidewalks.

Have there been comments by Speedway resi-
dents? Varied. The loss of parking has been the most 
frequent issue raised. Additional concerns have been 
raised concerning the narrowing of Speedway (the bi-
cycle lanes would be five to six feet in width).

Would there be a provision for temporary park-
ing? Unknown.

Finally there were some concluding announce-
ments:

Lorre Weidlich requested a volunteer to write the 
“Kids’ Corner” column in the Pecan Press.

Mark Fishman gave thanks to all the sponsors of 
It’s My Park! Day, which, despite bad weather, was 
a rousing success with great attendance. Much work 
was done making the park a better place.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:57pm.

—	 Artie Gold 
HPNA Co-Secretary

March Meeting Minutes... 
		   		  …cont’d from page 5
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The morning of March 4 began with 
cool temperatures and a threat of rain, 

yet nearly 100 undaunted volunteers still 
showed up at Shipe Park for the annual It’s 
My Park! Day spring cleanup. Sponsored by 
Friends of Shipe Park and the Austin Parks 
Foundation, this once-a-year event engages 
volunteers to help the city Parks and 
Recreation Department staff maintain and 
enhance our heavily used park by spreading 
mulch around trees, raking leaves from the 
pools, aerating the lower field, spreading 
compost, and clearing trash from the creek. 

The city budget for our Parks and Recreation 
Department has been under-funded for years 
and will likely continue to be so, so this 
event is crucial to maintaining the health and 
resiliency of the park. It’s also an opportunity 
for neighbors to get to know one another better 
and to become informed about park issues, 
such as the pool renovation and other proposed 
improvements.

We want to recognize some of the folks who 
helped make this volunteer event a success: 
Thanks go to the Austin Parks Foundation and 
Friends of Shipe Park for sponsoring the event. 

Quackenbush’s bakery generously 
provided baked treats and coffee, and 
Fresh Plus brought Gatorade and ice 
for our hard working volunteers. Just 
Trees arborists delivered an extra load 
of mulch, and employees of the Austin 
Parks and Recreation department 
partnered with volunteers to complete 
tasks and help set up the event. Also 
on hand as group volunteers were 
students and parents from Griffin 
School, Midtown Church, and Youth 
Corps. 

Another It’s My Park! Day at Shipe Park
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Want to find out how you can get involved? 
Contact Jill Nokes at jill@jillnokes.com or Alison 
Young at lacoeurvoyeur@yahoo.com.

—	 Jill Nokes
Participating in It’s My Park! Day for one 

morning a year is a great way for families and 
individuals to contribute to park maintenance 
and upkeep. The multiple hours provided by 
so many people result in benefits that last the 
whole year. 

mailto:jill@jillnokes.com
mailto:lacoeurvoyeur@yahoo.com
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Around & About the Avenues

Co-Presidents... 
		   		  …cont’d from page 2
needed to continue to make the case to AISD that 
Ridgetop is a valuable community school. We espe-
cially want to thank neighbor Susan Moffat for her 
leadership and hard work to preserve Ridgetop for 
future generations of students.
CodeNEXT 

The map related to Austin’s massive code re-
write will come out in mid-April. A joint committee 
of the HPNA and the Contact Team has been formed 
to monitor the progress of CodeNEXT and to review 
the documents that it has been producing. This com-
mittee will make recommendations when necessary 
to the membership on how to proceed. We will no 
doubt have to vote on future resolutions to express 
our views to the City, and we might need neighbors to 
go to City Hall to help represent the neighborhood’s 
interests. 
Upcoming Events

Finally, don’t forget to come to the Egg Scramble 
in Shipe Park on Saturday, April 15, from 10:30 am to 
12:30 pm. This is a great event for kids and always fun 
to watch. More information about the Scramble is in 
this issue. Our next meeting will be on Monday, April 
3, at the Griffin School. Among other things, we will 
learn more about the proposed new protected bike 
lane that will run down Speedway from 45th Street to 
38th Street. Hope to see you there.

— Kevin Heyburn & Reid Long 
HPNA Co-Presidents

Over 65 and Feel Like Dancing? The Parks and Recreation 
Senior Activity Center at 2874 Shoal Crest Avenue (corner 
of 29th Street and Lamar) holds regular dances on Fridays 
that feature two bands that play everything from big band 
music to rock ‘n’ roll. Admission is $5 for members, $7 for 
non-members. For more information, call Kay Sousares at 
512-453-7978.

Hail
Ridgetop Saved! From HPNA co-President, Reid Long, 
we heard the following: “I wanted to pass along some good 
news. We heard earlier in the week from Susan Moffat, and I 
found the (Austin American) Statesman article that Ridgetop 
Elementary has been removed from the school closure list. See 
the article at http://www.mystatesman.com/news/local-education/
austin-district-stalls-recommendations-school-closures-rebuilds/
QLaWzs1mOqVkgvOwm9nJVM/. One battle won, so many 
more to fight.”

trump

http://www.mystatesman.com/news/local-education/austin-district-stalls-recommendations-school-closures-rebuilds/QLaWzs1mOqVkgvOwm9nJVM/
http://www.mystatesman.com/news/local-education/austin-district-stalls-recommendations-school-closures-rebuilds/QLaWzs1mOqVkgvOwm9nJVM/
http://www.mystatesman.com/news/local-education/austin-district-stalls-recommendations-school-closures-rebuilds/QLaWzs1mOqVkgvOwm9nJVM/
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treats on the front porch of either 4307 Avenue F or 
4402 Avenue F any time between Saturday, April 8 
and Friday, April 14. There will be bins marked by age 
group: under 3 years, 3 and 4 years, and 5 years and 
older.

The action starts about 10:45. Each age group will 
have its own area marked in the park with colored 
flagging tape. The younger age groups will be scram-
bling in the large flat field area of the park, while 
the oldest age group will be in the area north of the 
bridge. The playground, swings, and basketball court 
will still be open to people not attending the event.

The fun doesn’t end with the egg scramble. After 
that, there are egg-and-spoon races and egg toss-
es. We’ll provide an egg and a spoon for any kid old 
enough to run and hold a spoon at the same time! 
And we’ll have prizes for the winners! The Egg 
Scramble Bunny will arrive shortly after that, for pic-
tures in the photo booth provided by Carolyn Grimes 
of Coldwell Banker United, Realtors. 

Thanks to the generous sponsorship of Grande 
Communications, there will be popcorn, snow cones, 
and cotton candy for everyone! There will be a boun-
cy castle for the little ones and an obstacle course 
for the big ones. After the egg hunts, Jasper the bal-
loon artist will make amazing balloon creations and 
Sparkles the face painter will decorate the kids with 
rainbow unicorns, tigers, monkeys, and butterflies. 
New this year is the opportunity for kids to color and 
make egg-themed crafts at a table near the conces-
sions.

We thank Grande Communications, our primary 
sponsor for this event, and additional sponsors Trinity 
United Methodist Church; Carolyn Grimes of Cold-
well Banker United, Realtors; Walgreens; and Bounce 
Around Austin. We especially want to thank the City 
of Austin Parks and Recreation Department and all 
the volunteers from It’s My Park! Day for their efforts 
to keep Shipe Park looking so beautiful and to get it 
ready for this event.

Finally, we want to thank all the committee mem-
bers who organized this for our kids: Tim Luyet, 
Joanna Fitzgerald, Jennifer Suehs, Sandy Kearns, 
Phyllis Parsegian, and Michelle Rossomando. In-
terested in volunteering? Go to our invitation page, 
SignUp.com, at http://signup.com/go/DihZA8.  We look 
forward to seeing you all there!

Egg Scramble Time... 
		   		  …cont’d from page 1

DEEP PAN - THIN CRUST - SALADS - WINGS - LOCAL - BEER - VEGAN
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Say Hi to the Homeless
Sometimes I will ask a homeless person how he/she is doing 
And if they could use a dollar or two
I do this because I read a book in which a homeless woman said,
“Just tell them to remember who I am.”

It must be a terrible thing to be invisible when people avert their eyes
They do not want to see you. They do not want to think about your life
That you do not have a home to go to at the end of the day
They do not want to give you money but they feel guilty about it.

The other day I was at a stoplight, waiting to turn left,
There was a vet, with a sign, “Anything will help. God bless”
I rolled down my window and asked him, “How are you doing,
Today?” And he said, “I’m feeling lucky – I wasn’t born in Iran.”

I can’t stop thinking about that. I am still thinking about it.

—	 Herzele 
11/21/15

Hyde Park Poets



Pecan Press — April 2017 — Page 13 

News from the Ney

The only event that’s happening at the 
Elisabet Ney Museum this April, 2017 is 

the Austin Short Short Fiction Festival #2!
This terrific event will take place the day af-

ter the Annual Fiction Confab of the Austin Public 
Library Friends Foundation, which brings Austin au-
thors together with national authors for a wonderful 
mini-conference at the Faulk library downtown. That 
will be on Saturday, April 1.

On Sunday, April 2, the Ney’s Short Short Fiction 
Festival will bring some of those authors togeth-
er with local stars like Deb Olin Unfirth, Elizabeth 
McCracken, Mary Helen Specht, and more to read se-
lections of flash fiction (also known as “short short 
fiction”) at the Ney. Last year’s event was delight-
ful, with fourteen readings in two hours—a sweet 
and entertaining afternoon on the grass. It’s also go-
ing to feature booths from some of Austin’s favorite 
short-fiction presses.

Mark your calendars: celebrate National Wild-
flower Awareness Week with the Ney’s Annual 
Spring grounds tour on Sunday, May 7. Also, the 
Fifth Annual Ney Day: A Celebration of Women in 
the Arts, Sciences, and Civic Culture, will take place 
on Saturday, May 20. The Museum will be featur-
ing bands like Los Tesoros de San Antonio, The Jones 
Family Singers, Ruby  Fray, and Riders Against the 
Storm. Ney Day will also see the unveiling of two 
new outdoor sculptures by local Austin women art-
ists. Later this summer, look for another ArtSwap and 
three more Meet Her Hands events, co-produced with 
#BossbabesATX. Join the Museum’s Facebook page 
for more information as events come closer, or join the 
museum’s e-newsletter list by sending your contact 
information to ney@austintexas.gov.

mailto:ney@austintexas.gov
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the first documented use of that phrase. 
Baxter was refused burial in the city’s Oakwood 

Cemetery because of her past, and Pierre stepped for-
ward to offer the vacant lot adjacent to his house for 
her interment.

The following year, House Speaker Tyler Adkins, 
the legendary ‘Bullmoose of the Brazos,’ shot and 
killed a man on the front porch of Belle’s establish-
ment. Adkins said it was a duel and called it “an affair 
of honor.” Skeptics pointed out that the dead man 
was unarmed and was shot in the back.

According to Audrey Bunting, the only thing that 
kept Adkins off the scaffold was the intervention of 
Supreme Court justice DeWitt Pugh, one of Adkins’ 
card-playing buddies and a regular at Belle’s, who 
ruled that Adkins was immune from prosecution 
owing to his position as head of the Texas House of 
Representatives.

No one claimed the body of the dead man, a 
South Texas rancher named Houlihan. Feeling respon-
sible for the mishap, Belle paid for the simple funeral 
and prevailed upon Pierre to bury him next to Jose-
phine. 

The most poignant story is that of Belle’s illegit-
imate son, Jean-Baptiste. By all accounts the child, 
said to be the offspring of Victor Trovatore, the Ital-
ian tenor who spent a week in Austin during his only 
American tour, was a singing prodigy. From an 1898 
Austin American review of a performance at the Hyde 
Park Pavillion: “…but the highlight of the afternoon 
was Jean-Baptiste Gaigneux’s crystalline rendition 
of ‘Oft in the Stilly Night.’ Many a crusty Hill Coun-
try goat rancher’s cheek glistened, and many a lady’s 
handkerchief was brandished, as the child’s seraphic 
voice swept over the crowd.”

Plans were being made for Jean-Baptiste to tour 
Europe when tragedy struck. Danton Giraud, a noto-
rious mesmerist, had a falling out with Belle over an 
unpaid bill. He retaliated by hypnotizing Jean-Bap-
tiste and telling him that when he awoke he would no 
longer understand the English language. And so in-
stead of heading for glory before the crowned heads 
of Europe, Jean-Baptiste headed to the Texas State Lu-
natic Asylum on Guadalupe Street. 

Often in the years that followed Hyde Park resi-
dents would hear Jean-Baptiste singing as he strolled 
the asylum grounds at night. Pierre always doted on 
the boy and visited him almost daily. When Jean-Bap-
tiste died of unknown causes in 1907 Pierre insisted 
that he be buried on Avenue F. 

Ironically, Pierre was the only member of the fam-
ily not buried on his property. His uninsured house 
burned to the ground in 1910, and he began drinking 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

610 E. 45th Street                                      hydeparkcc.org 

Hyde Park Christian Church 

 
 

8:30 “Son”rise Service 
9:00 Breakfast 
9:45 Egg Hunt 
10:30 Worship Service 

 Join us! Sunday, April 16 
to celebrate the mystery, message, and 

miracle of Easter. All welcome!

Resting in Peace... 
		   		  …cont’d from page 1
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heavily. His property was seized by the county for un-
paid taxes in 1912 and he was found dead on the floor 
next to his bed at a cheap East Austin rooming house 
a few months later. He was buried in a pauper’s grave 
on 51st Street.

The story might end there, except that in recent 
years neighbors have reported that on cold, moonless 
nights a child’s voice can sometimes be heard sing-
ing in the 4200 block of Avenue F. Curiously, although 
none have been able to identify the song, all described 
the child’s voice as “seraphic.”

—	 Rollo Treadway

City staff are looking at ways to improve access to 
the pool by extending the sidewalk around the park, 
along 44th Street and Avenue G. The current family 
activity pool (the wading pool) will be filled with soil 
and covered in sod. (Holes will be drilled in the bot-
tom of the pool to ensure proper drainage.)

At the meeting, PARD recalled findings of the 
2014 Aquatic Assessment that identified Shipe, Gov-
alle, and Givens pools as critical pools. In the case of 
Shipe, the structures would require $108,000 in re-
pairs and general pool maintenance to bring them up 
to code. The pools are losing 34 thousand gallons of 
water each day, in effect, emptying every four days. 
In addition, the Health Department is requiring im-
provements to fences around the wading pool and the 
large pool, gate guards, and safety improvements to 
the drains.  

Since PARD’s budget for the fiscal year for all 
pools in the current aquatic system is $900,000, the 
budget for Shipe Pool repairs is cost-prohibitive. Staff 
are recommending that PARD focus its repair dollars 
on pools that aren’t earmarked for replacement like 
Shipe and Govalle pools, which will be under con-
struction in the Fall of 2017. Friends of Shipe Park and 
HPNA will meet with Parks and Recreation Depart-
ment leaders to explore expediting construction of the 
new pool as well as avenues for funding restoration of 
the log cabin and other improvements to our beloved 
park. 

—Betsy Clubine

Shipe Pool Update... 
		   		  …cont’d from page 3

http://www.griffinschool.org
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3502 RED RIVER STREET 
 

Tucked away down a private drive, 
this gorgeous traditional townhome 
has 3,186 SF with 4 BR, 3 BA, 2 
LIV, 2-car attached garage. Hard-
woods, fireplace, two decks. 

Listed at $699,000 

838 EAST 37TH STREET 
 

Spacious 1940s Austin stone house 
located just south of Hancock Golf 
Course. 2,271 SF, one-story, 3 BR, 
3 BA, 1 LIV, 2 DIN, 2-car garage. 
Walk to UT and  Lee Elementary.  

Listed at $675,000 

2311 SHOAL CREEK BLVD. 
 

Former home of Gov. Ann Richards. 
1949 Mid-century modern architec-
ture near Caswell Tennis Courts. 
3,000 SF 3 BR, 2 BA, open floor 
plan, beautiful yard, .384 acre lot.  

Listed at $1,045,000 

 3306 HARRIS PARK AVENUE 
 

Charming renovated 1930s duplex 
available for immediate move-in! 
Adorable downstairs unit has hard-
woods, screened porch, 2 BR, 1 BA, 
1 LIV, 1 DIN. Appliances provided. 

Listed at $1,895/mo. 
 

4809 AVENUE H 
 

Two adorable homes on one lot. 
Main house is 3 BR, 2 BA, with new 
kitchen & baths. One-story guest 
house has 1 BR, 1 BA. Ideal for 
rental or extended family.  

Listed at $649,000 

4202 AVENUE C 
 

Cute 1920s Hyde Park bungalow 
featuring 2 BR, 1 BA plus separate 
1 BR, 1 BA garage apartment.           
Both have hardwood floors and 
many recent updates. 

Listed at $529,500  

4009 AVENUE D 
 

Classic 1925 Hyde Park bungalow 
in heart of historic district. 2 BR, 1 
BA, updated kitchen and hall bath, 
utility porch. Wood floors through-
out. One-car garage.  

Listed at $529,000 
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103 WEST 32ND STREET 
 

1930s Colonial Revival with guest 
house and swimming pool. Main 
house has 3,064 SF with 4 BR,4 BA, 
2 LIV, 2 DIN. Beautifully updated 
kitchen & baths. 1-car garage. 

Listed at $1,045,000 

3502 RED RIVER STREET 
 

Not in MLS. Private and hidden away, this beautiful townhome is just a few blocks from the UT campus and Dell Medical School. 3,168 SF, 4 BR, 3 BA, 2 LIV, 
2-car garage. 

Listed at $699,000 

The 2017 Austin real estate market is already off to a great start. Call 
your neighborhood expert today for a complimentary market analysis 
and customized marketing plan for your property. 


